COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2014/15 (NO 11)

Minutes of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held in 
St Mary’s Church Room, Sole Street on 
Monday 18th May 2015 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT

COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND 
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR K SMITH
CLLR S DYER

CLLR B SMITH

IN ATTENDANCE:
ALAN ROWE
CLLR SAMIR JASSAL (GBC)
MRS K LANE (CLERK)
CLLR D POWELL CHAIRMAN OF MEOPHAM PARISH COUNCIL



10 + Parishioners

Outgoing Chairman, Alan Rowe opened the meeting at 7.30pm.

1. Apologies for Absence: 

2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 27th April 2015.  All agreed and signed by Alan Rowe. 
3. Declaration of Interests:  None

Cllr Rowe, as the outgoing Chairman started proceedings by asking for nominations for the election of Chairman. Cllr M Haig proposed Cllr Rosemary Dymond and Cllr Dyer seconded the proposal. Cllr Dymond was duly declared as the new Chairman for Cobham Parish Council. Alan Rowe presented Cllr Dymond with the Parish map and Chairman’s badge with his final words that it had been a great honour for him to wear it, and that she too should wear it with pride.
Cllr Haig thanked Alan Rowe on behalf of everyone for his many years of service. Cllr Rowe said he had thoroughly enjoyed all his years of service.

4. Election of Vice Chair position
Cllr Dymond, as the new Chairman continued with the next stage of proceedings: election of the position of Vice Chair. Cllr Dymond proposed Cllr Dyer. This was seconded by Cllr K Smith. Cllr Dyer was then presented with the Vice Chairman’s badge.

5. Election of sub committees

The sub-committee roles were debated and the following sub-committees were decided upon:

Playing Fields – Cllr Dyer and Cllr B Smith

Planning – Cllr K Smith, Cllr M Haig and Cllr Dyer

Footpaths – Cllr Dymond and Cllr K Smith

Transport – Cllr Haig

School – Cllr Dyer

Meadow Rooms – Cllr Haig

KALC – Cllr B Smith

Cllr Dymond made the point that the Parish Council had lost a great deal of expertise with Alan Rowe, Nigel Haig, Lynn Ellis and Julian Giles not standing for re-election. She asked Cllr M Haig to pass on the Parish Council’s thanks to Nigel for 39 years of service. Cllr Dymond also thanked GBC Cllr Alex Moore who was not present. She then went on to pay tribute to Alan Rowe for 44 years as Parish Councillor, 25 of which as Chairman. She went on to mention some of the Parish Council’s achievements during that time, most importantly managing to prevent any major development within the Parish. She said that the Parish had a lot to thank Alan for and he had left a legacy that we can continue to be proud of. Cllr Dymond also thanked Alan’s wife, Sue Rowe and his family for their support. Cllr Dymond then presented Alan with the past Chairman’s badge.
6. Parishioners Comments

One Parishioner reported that the hedges on the corner of Whitepost Lane at the junction with Round Street are overgrown.  Clerk to report.
7. Matters Arising from previous minutes 
Passing point on Sole Street

Richard Gagg has said that he will deal with this as soon as he can. The plan is to remove the tarmac and prepare the area with soil.
Over-hanging trees at Sole Street/Jeskyns Rd junction. 

KCC are aware and it will be dealt with soon.

Manor Road Potholes

The Clerk reported that KCC responded by saying that they had been out to look at the road and said that the potholes were not serious enough to warrant a total re-surfacing.

Pavement outside no. 30 Manor Rd

KCC Highways have also looked at this area but are unsure whether the tree roots are in the property of 28 or 30. To be investigated and a letter sent to resident(s) by KCC Highways.

HGVs parking along A2 sliproad towards Cobham

This issue was raised again. It was reported that the HGVs are parking all along this stretch and across the pathways making it very difficult for pedestrians to pass. Cllr Samir Jassal offered to speak to Cllr Bryan Sweetland about the issue.
Footpath by Bramble Cottage

Cllr Dymond reported that she had checked the footpath and it was now clear.
Lamp opposite the Meadow Rooms

Although now fixed, the lamp is now permanently on! Clerk to report. 

Sign by Copthall/Dabbs Place Farm


At the March meeting it was it was agreed to have a sign made and erected by Cobham village green ‘Tollingtrough Green’. Clerk to speak to Bernard Glenister about progress on this.

Manor Road sign:

The Clerk has contacted KCC Highways about the sign and is waiting them to get back to her with a date for erecting it. Cllr Samir to take this up with GBC.
Rounding off pavement SS/MR junction.

The plan has been sent to the Parish Council for approval. All agreed that the plan looks good. Clerk to tell Cllr Sweetland that we are happy with the proposal.
GBC: Rural Housing Needs Survey
The Parish Council sent their comments to GBC but have not yet received a response. Cllr Samir offered to follow-up with colleagues.

GBC: Bin at end of Scratton Fields

Alan Rowe said that the old bin has finally been removed…but the post remains! Cllr Samir said he would speak to GBC. 
Station approach

Clerk has reported the issue with the fencing to South Eastern. Still awaiting response. Clerk to follow-up.

Posts by Lodge Lane

We have requested for posts to be replaced again. Clerk to follow-up with contractor.
Gravelled area in Halfpence Lane

There was some discussion about coppicing in the area. Clerk contacted the Woodland Trust about coppicing licenses and it was confirmed that coppicing was permitted in ancient woodland if a license has been granted. They recommended contacting the Forestry Commission to confirm whether a license has been applied for. Clerk to contact FC.
Stolen post boxes

The Clerk explained that the Parish Council have written to Royal Mail asking them what they are doing to protect the remaining post boxes, and also what they plan to do about the missing ones. We were advised to encourage residents to write their own emails/letters which the Clerk did via a facebook request. Many people said they had sent their emails but Royal Mail are not being responsive. Cllr Samir said he would write to Royal Mail on our behalf. Clerk to send Cllr Jassal all the background, including what we would like to be done. For example, it was suggested that a new post box be erected by Scratton Fields. The residents of the house in Sole Street and the residents of Round Street do not want replacement boxes in their walls.  Alan Rowe reported that currently many people are stopping at a dangerous point outside the shop to use the post box there. Clerk to send Cllr Jassal background and also look into what Owletts want to do about their stolen post box.
Knotweed

The knotweed issue was discussed again. Cllr Dymond said that there was very little remaining at Meadow House. Cllr Haig said that it was more of an issue at the back of The Ship where it has not been treated as much. The two treatment types were discussed. Local resident Richard Gagg had previously recommended digging the knotweed up and burning, whereas GBC recommend chemically treating the knotweed. Cllr B Smith said that if the digging approach was taken then a lot of excavation would be required. Cllr Dymond to investigate the chemical approach further. Alan Rowe explained that he had previously spoken to Jon Jackson about treating the Playing Fields and there does not appear to be much of a problem there now. He also spoke to the horticultural department at GBC last year. They had advised the chemical approach during springtime. Samir asked the Clerk to send him the contact details of the person at GBC. Clerk to action.
8. GBC

Our new GBC Cllr Samir Jassal said he was looking forward to working with us. He said he is only 1 week into the new role. He explained that he is a Cabinet member for Business and re-generation. He then mentioned the Dartford and Gravesham Business Awards that we should consider encouraging local businesses to make a submission. He also explained that each Cllr is given a small pot of money (approx. £400) to share amongst local organisations. Cllrs to consider beneficiaries. He also mentioned the CAN grant for £5000 for bigger community projects. Samir to send the Clerk further details. Cllr M Haig to speak to the village shop Manager about the Dartford and Gravesham Business Awards.
9. Ongoing items

Playing Fields

Cllr Dyer explained that there are some small repairs needed. The contractor is recovering from an injury but this should be done soon.

Footpaths

A local resident had reported a blocked footpath at the back of the Church. Cllr Dymond said she had investigated this and was in contact with the landowner. 

Cllr Haig said she had noticed a new finger post on a footpath in Sarcens Close. She said she would check to see who was responsible for putting it up.

Transport

It was reported that the Parish Council is now looking for two drivers for the Community Bus. The Clerk explained that this has now been heavily advertised but with no response so far. Clerk to speak to Colin Durham and contact some local residents who have been suggested.
Neighbourhood Forum
Nothing to report.
Jeskyns

Nothing to report.
Parking problems

Sole Street was mentioned earlier in the meeting. Cllr B Smith said that parking in Halfpence Lane is also becoming an issue.

Speeding problems
Gay Grimes attended the meeting to update everyone on Speedwatch activities. She explained that the group was established early last year to make Cobham a safer place to live. The team were trained to use a speed camera. Since the group started 354 people have been caught doing over 25mph with one caught doing 44mph in a 20mph speed limit area.

Gay explained that kerb mounting was also a major problem. The police are currently prosecuting two people who were caught using the pavement as an extension of the road. 

A petition was sent out throughout Cobham and Sole Street before Christmas and the response level was high. Details of hits and near misses were reported and this petition and report were presented at the Parish Council meeting in February. Since then the Speedwatch team have met with KCC and PC representatives for a site visit in the village to discuss the Speedwatch teams ‘wish list’ and recommendations for improvements. We are awaiting KCC Highways feedback on the feasibility and cost of some of those suggestions. Clerk to contact KCC Highways to check progress. 

Sweepshole Pond

It was agreed that Baylis are doing a good job with the pond maintenance. It was agreed that we would ask them to continue the maintenance for the year.

10. KCC

Cllr Sweetland was not present.

11. KALC

Nothing to report. 

The Chairman of Meopham Parish Council attended the meeting and recommended that the new Councillors consider the KALC New Councillor training.
12. Correspondence

The Parish Council received a request from Mike Shipway on behalf of the Meadow Rooms asking the Parish Council to consider funding a defibrillator for the village. Cllr K Smith said she did not feel it necessary. Cllr Dyer said he had looked into it and there were added costs that also needed to be considered. Gay Grimes said she thought it had been mentioned at a school PTA meeting once. Cllr Dyer to check whether the school has one. It was agreed that the Parish Council would not fund.
A resident in Manor Road wrote to the Council about issues she is having with cars parking across her drive. Cllr Dymond has spoken to the resident.
The Paramount developers have written to the Parish Council advising of public meeting dates.
13.Matters raised by Parish Councillors
Cllr Haig reported that a bin base next to the phone box in The Street needs to be removed. Clerk to report.
Cllr Haig also reported that the seat needs replacing at the end of Lawrence Drive.

14.Any other business
Nothing.

15a. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by M Haig, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
18/05/15
MJ Read Accountants



£300.00

18/05/15
Kent Association of Local Councils

£527.54

Total






       

£827.54
As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 8.56pm.
A closed meeting of the Councillors was held immediately after the Parish Council meeting.

15b.The first item discussed was the approval of the accounting statements on the Parish Council’s Annual Return. All the Councillors approved the accounting statements and this section of the Return was signed by the Clerk and the Chairman, Cllr R Dymond. The Annual governance statements were then read by the Councillors. They were agreed by all Councillors and this Section of the Return was signed by the Clerk and the Chairman, Cllr R Dymond. These items were discussed at the closed meeting so that Councillors had time to read through the statements and Return carefully.

The next item discussed was the co-option of the following Councillors:

James Blackett

Sue Arnott

Mike Booth

Gabriella Gabbitas
Dates for future Parish Council meetings was also discussed. It was agreed that Mondays work better for the majority of Councillors so we would start to look at alternative venues now that we cannot use the Meadow Rooms on a Monday. Clerk to ask Jonathan Ireland about using the Barn and Cllr Dyer to ask Jon Jackson about using the Sports Club.

Future dates were also suggested. It was agreed that the June and July dates would remain as Wednesdays.

The following dates were also suggested:

Monday 7th Sep

Mon 12th Oct

Mon 9th Nov

Mon 30th Nov (Finance meeting)

Mon 4th Jan

Mon 8th Feb

Mon 7th Mar

Mon 11th Apr (APA)
Mon 25th Apr 
Mon 9th May (AGM)

Chairman.........................................................................................................................

The next meeting is on Wednesday 17th June at 7.30pm in The Meadow Rooms, Cobham.

